NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

May 26, 2011
Alamogordo, NM
These minutes reflect the actual order of business, not necessarily the order of the agenda.
I.
Call to Order, 10:56 a.m., Thursday, May 26, 2011
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Alicia McAninch at 10:56 a.m., Thursday, May 26, 2011.  Board members present:  Alicia McAninch, Christine Hall, and David Baland.  Board members participating by phone:  James Miyagishima.  Board members absent:  Caroline Benavidez.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle, Veronica Hernandez – Director of Human Resources, Danette Fuller – Director of Student Services, Mary Sarate – Director of Business & Finance, Margie Macias – Director of Institutional Support Services, and Herb Wright – Director of NMSBVI Foundation.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
David Baland led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests.
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he can’t believe that we have gone through another school year.  He stated that he is looking forward to attending the Class of 2011 Commencement on Friday, May 27th.  
David Baland – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that this is his daughter’s last couple of days as a student at NMSBVI.  He stated that her transition IEP has been held and he thinks that, deep down inside, she is excited to leave, but at the same time sad to be leaving the school and her friends.  He stated that her time at NMSBVI has been a very good experience for her.  He stated that he is looking forward to the Class of 2011 Commencement.    
Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she is looking forward to meeting the graduates during this meeting’s Major Focus, and is looking forward to participating in the Class of 2011 Commencement on Friday.  
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she was fortunate to be able to attend the Residential Campus Student Awards Assembly on Wednesday of this week.  She could tell by the smiles, and by the awards that were presented, that it has been a very successful year for our students and staff.  It was a wonderful awards assembly.  She also attended the retirement party for staff Marissa Gonzales.  Marissa has been an employee of NMSBVI for 30 years and will be greatly missed.  Marissa started working at the school immediately following her graduation from high school.  President McAninch stated that she had the privilege of working closely with Marissa before she retired from NMSBVI.  She stated that she wishes Marissa Gonzales the best during her retirement.  She stated that she is also looking forward to the Class of 2011 Commencement.  She stated that she regrets that she will be unable to attend the ECP graduation.  
V.
Input.
No one was present for public or parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President McAninch asked if there any revisions to the presented agenda.  There were no revisions.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of April 14, 2011.  

President McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of April 14, 2011, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that in addition to her presented report she would like to add that NMSBVI is working hard to increase the school’s level of participation in research related projects that relate to students who are blind or visually impaired.  Karen Pope has a project going that relates to an American Printing House for the Blind (APH) product.  NMSBVI will be field testing this product for her.  She stated that she just completed a letter of support to Dr. Carole Beal from the University of Arizona, who is applying for a technology grant that will look at access to science and math for students who are blind/visually impaired.  If she is successful, NMSBVI will be part of that research project.  She stated that the preschool is finishing up a field test that Dr. Kay Ferrell from Colorado is working on.  They are taking a developmental assessment and making it tactile.  Dr. Ferrell needed the assistance of preschool and kindergarten Braille/tactile learners to determine if the test that she is working on will be useable.  Ron Later, NMSBVI Orientation & Mobility Instructor has an O&M inventory that he has developed.  This is an assessment tool.  She stated that we are hoping to be able to do some action research or get some grant funding that will allow us to do some research on that tool for validation.  She stated that the preschool is also continuing to work on the development of a severity rating scale for preschoolers.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. March 2011 Financial Reports.
Mary Sarate presented the financial reports for March 2011, including:

Investment Report


Operating Budget/Expense Report


Statement of Net Assets


Statement of Cash Flow

Mary Sarate reviewed the contents of all of the presented reports.  

President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the presented financial reports.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the March 2011 Operating Budget/Expense Report, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Grant Expenditure Approval for FY12.

Superintendent Lyle stated that the current system requires that every time IDEA-B funds are expended an adjustment must be made in the State’s IDEA-B database by someone from our finance department.  The Superintendent, or designee, then goes into the system and approves the expenditure.  This system also contains a box for board approval.  In the past the Director of Business and Finance for NMSBVI would plug in the budget adjustment date for the date of board approval.  We have since discussed this practice and come to the conclusion that that is not an accurate date for board approval and do not want to continue that practice.  She stated that the NMSBVI Board of Regents has already approved the application for IDEA-B grant.  In order to have an accurate date for the board approval box, she asked that the board now make a motion to give permission to NMSBVI administration to expend the IDEA-B funds for fiscal year 2012.  This will allow us to use the date of this meeting as the date for board approval, which is the proper way to handle that entry.

Mary Sarate stated that in order to keep the approval dates accurate, she proposes that anytime a budget adjustment is made to our IDEA-B funds, we bring the matter back to the board for approval of the adjustment.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the 

FY-2012 IDEA-B grant expenditure request, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VIII.
Executive Session.

11:19 a.m. to 12:30 a.m., May 26, 2011

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 11:19 a.m., Thursday, May 26, 2011, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; Legal Issues, 12 Month Employee Contract Renewals, and Superintendent’s Evaluation.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Hall, and Baland, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye, Regent Hall - aye.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 12:30 a.m., Thursday, May 26, 2011, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; 12 Month Employee Contract Renewals, Legal Issues, and Superintendent’s Evaluation. Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye, Regent Hall – aye.  Regent Miyagishima was not present for the motion.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to hire Joshua Landry for the position of Registered Nurse Substitute at an hourly rate of $28.79, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to accept all 12 month employee contract renewal recommendations, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to extend Superintendent Lyle’s employment contract through school year 2011-2012, for the period 2011-2014 at the current annual salary of $110,000.00.  (carried unanimously)
X.
Policies & Procedures.


A.
Proposed NMSBVI Policy 001, Authority of the Board of Regents.
Superintendent Lyle explained that this policy was originally brought to the Board for review and approval on the April 14, 2011 agenda.  During discussion of this policy proposal members of the Board expressed some concern regarding Section C. Delegation of Authority.  This section was written in a manner that completely removed the Board of Regent’s from the employee hiring process.  At that time the Board requested that the Superintendent work with Regent McAninch, Regent Benavidez, and legal counsel to develop a policy that encourages collaboration between the Superintendent and the Board of Regents in matters regarding the hiring of staff, while clearly stating that all final hiring decisions will be made by the Superintendent. She stated that this work has been done and the revision has been incorporated into the proposed policy.  The proposed policy that is presented to the Board on this agenda has been reviewed and accepted by Regent McAninch, Regent Benavidez, and legal counsel, as well as the other members of the Board of Regents.  She stated that this policy has also been revised to stipulate that the Board may modify, nullify or adopt new policies at any meeting properly noticed under the NM Open Meetings Act, and at the Board’s discretion, it may determine the number of readings and review time necessary before acting upon any changes to Board policy.  The policy also requires that all NMSBVI policies and procedures be reviewed no less than every 5 years for possible revision and adjustment.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President McAninch asked the Board members if the presented policy addresses all concerns that were expressed during the April 14, 2011 meeting.  All attending Board members agreed with the contents of the presented policy.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 001, Authority of the Board of Regents, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Proposed NMSBVI Policy 107, Digital Surveillance.
John Williams stated that this policy is presented on the advice of legal counsel, and due to the fact that the residential campus will be installing digital surveillance for the protection of students and staff, and the ECP has digital surveillance.  The contents of this policy were written by legal counsel and follow accepted policy within public schools throughout New Mexico.  The presented policy addresses the scope of surveillance, record keeping, maintenance and viewing of recorded material, retention of recorded material, disposal of recorded material, and access to personal information.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 107, Digital Surveillance, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 260, Schools Right to Manage, Discipline, and Discharge.
Superintendent Lyle stated that this policy revision was also brought to the Board on the April 14, 2011 agenda, but was tabled pending review and revision of NMSBVI Policy 001.  The contents of newly adopted Policy 001 do not impact the contents of this proposed policy revision.  She stated that this policy is very important to the Human Resources Department as it gives administration the tools necessary to manage staffing through reassignment, discipline, and termination if necessary.  She stated that this revision reflects some minor wording changes, as well as the removal of two sub-paragraphs that do not pertain to the purpose of this policy.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 260, Schools Right to Manage, Discipline, and Discharge, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items. 
A.
Personnel Report. 

Veronica Hernandez presented the Personnel Report for the period ending May 26, 2011.  She stated that in addition to her presented report she would like to add that we have hired Beatrice Hernandez-Montoya as the Administrative Assistant for the Business & Finance Department.  She stated that the resignation date for Ashley Schalk, Registered Nurse Substitute is incorrect on the presented report.  Her correct resignation date will be in September 2011.  The exact date is to be determined.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

B.
Program Updates.
Superintendent Lyle provided the Board with a brief of what is going on in each NMSBVI program.  She stated that the Birth to 3 Program just enrolled their 39th child with Optic Nerve Hypoplasia (ONH) into the Infant/Toddler Program.  That large number is quite alarming.  This eye condition did not even exist in a measureable way in the year 2000. She stated that as we started to see in the increase in incidents we became concerned and contacted specialists regarding this in an effort to determine if this is something that is unique to our region, and to determine if there is an identified cause.  We were told that this is a global problem, is not unique to New Mexico, and is the single leading cause of blindness in the world today.  It is environmentally caused with no exact known trigger.  This is alarming and will impact our programming for many years.  It will then impact adult programming.  The ECP is doing their program review next Wednesday (June 1, 2011).  She stated that she is excited that she is part of that review.  The residential program did their program review on May 24, 2011.  It is a good process for the school in that we look carefully at the goals that we set, how we accomplish the goals, and look at what is and is not working.

1:00 p.m. - At this point in the meeting phone contact with Regent Miyagishima was lost. 
The process allows us to make shifts so that we continue to achieve our programmatic goals.  Our goals for next school year have been set as a result of this meeting.  She reviewed the goals and initiatives that will be put into place for next school so that continual program growth and improvement continues.  She stated that Valerie Tiensvold just returned from the Outreach Director’s Meeting that is sponsored by the Council of Schools for the Blind (COSB).  She is excited about what she has brought back from this meeting, and plans to attend again next year.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she has written a letter to each New Mexico school district Special Education Director which informs them about the decisions that we have made regarding Outreach services.  She had hoped that the NM Public Education Department (PED) would co-sign the letter, but they have not shown any interest in doing so.  She stated that for years we have had an ongoing conversation with NM PED regarding their numbers of students in this state with visual impairments.  Their numbers have been consistently low.  She stated that during her last conversation with PED she informed them that both NM PED and NMSBVI report our numbers to the Office of Special Education in Washington, D.C.  She informed them that NM PED reports approximately 350 student with VI, while NMSBVI reports approximately 1200.  She stated that this discrepancy causes her concern if we should get audited.  NMSBVI and NM PED must get together and get these numbers aligned.  She stated that since she expressed this concern to NM PED they have been working to get their student count corrected so that we have the student count aligned.  She stated that perhaps if NM PED gets their numbers aligned to reflect an accurate incidence rate, NMSBVI will benefit in the areas of funding, programming, and the way PED approaches our need for things, as they will realize that we are not talking about a hand full of kids, but a much larger population.  Superintendent Lyle state that we are still in need of a Braille Transcriber and she continues to try to recruit for the position.  President McAninch stated that she was excited to hear that the residential campus is having a week long  “Braille Camp” for staff this summer.  Superintendent Lyle stated that staff have been very receptive of the “Braille Camp” and continue to sign up for it.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she is fortunate that she is able to serve on the American Printing House for the Blind Education Product Advisory Committee.  The federal government requires this committee.  The committee meets twice a year to look at what the APH project directors are working on, what projects they are thinking about, etc.  The committee then makes recommendations to APH about what they can do systemically to meet the needs in the field.  She stated that this committee has been very good for her because she listens to Ruthie Ford talk about the struggles, then gets to listen to APH and the committee talk about the dreams, and seeing how that all fuses together is encouraging and exciting.  She gets the opportunity to take Ruthie Ford’s frustrations to the committee so that they are aware of what is needed in the field.  Superintendent Lyle stated, regarding the Personnel Preparation Program, that it remains a work in progress.  We will have two classes this summer with Dr. Rosenblum from the University of Arizona teaching the Foundations class for the incoming cohort, and Dr. Smith will teach the Eye class.  She stated that she will teach the Functional Vision Assessment portion of the Eye class.  She stated that the program is still moving forward without New Mexico State University (NMSU) having hired a program director.  She stated that she does not know if NMSU has even advertised for the program director position yet.  She stated that she is optimistic that a director will be in place by August 2011.  She stated that that is all she had for the program update, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President McAninch asked for clarification regarding dorm and classroom space on the residential campus for the 2011-2012 school year.  She stated that she realizes that the upcoming building renovations on the residential campus are requiring the movement of functions.  Danette Fuller stated that Related Services Staff are being moved out of the west wing of Garrett Dorm and primarily into Jack Hall, with some being relocated to other buildings on campus.  We will be using Jack Hall and the Wanda Raney building for classroom sites.  We will house all students in Garrett dorm at the beginning of the school year, while they work on Sacramento dorm.  Then the students will be moved to Sacramento dorm so that they can work on Garrett dorm.  President McAninch asked if the Recreation Center on the residential campus is being use.  Danette Fuller stated that it is being used.  This school year we have a Recreation Center manager.  We will not have that position next year; however the Residential Life staff utilizes and manages the Recreation Center as part of their program.  President McAninch asked if there were any other questions regarding the Program Update.  There were no other questions.

C.
ECP Food Services Contract Renewal.

Margie Macias presented a request to extend the ECP Facility Food Services contract into the third year of service.  The contract is with Summit Food Service Management and the contract amount for the period August 22, 2011 through May 23, 2012 is at a total cost of $86,028.80.  If approved, this contract may be terminated by either party by giving a sixty (60) day termination notice.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Summit Food Service Management has provided excellent service to the students of the ECP since they were originally awarded this contract.  She stated that the woman who supervises the service for the ECP has become part of the ECP community.  She stays in close contact with the school to ensure that our student’s needs are being met and takes the time to get involved in celebrations and events with our students.  She even solicits input from the students when she is developing her menu.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to extend the current ECP Facility Food Services contract with Summit Food Service Management into the third year of services, at an annual cost of $86,028.80, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


D.
Audit Services Contract Renewal.

Margie Macias presented a request to extend a services contract to Kriegel/Shaw/Gray & Company PC in the amount of $30,009.93 for audit year 2010-2011 for a total of 310 audit hours.  As allowed for in the State of New Mexico Audit Rule 2010, our RFP called for a multi-year contract for up to three (3) years of service without the requirement of a new RFP solicitation.  NMSBVI has been pleased with the audit work performed by Kriegel/Shaw/Gray the past year.  NMSBVI has also received confirmation from the State Auditor’s Office approved the renewal extension of the existing contract with Kriegel/Shaw/Gray & Company PC.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the request to extend the services contract with Kriegel/Shaw/Gray & Company PC in the amount of $30,009.93 for audit year 2010-2011 for a total of 310 audit hours, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


E.
2011-2012 School Year Calendar.

Veronica Hernandez presented the 2011-2012 school year calendars for the residential campus and the Early Childhood Program campus.  She pointed out that these calendars were developed utilizing the Alamogordo Public Schools calendar for the residential campus, and the Albuquerque Public Schools calendar for the ECP calendar.  Each calendar is for 180 contract days.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the 2011-2012 Residential and ECP school year calendars, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


F.
Capital Projects Update.
Margie Macias provided the Board with an update on the capital projects currently underway, or in the planning stages at NMSBVI, including:
· Public Schools Facility Authority Critical Deficiency scope of work and additional funding needs.

· Watkins Education/Ditzler Auditorium Utility Tunnel Refurbishment.

· Ongoing warranty work for the Wanda Practical Arts Science lab.

She reviewed the contents of the report prepared and presented by Todd Gower, Capital Projects Specialist.

IX.
Major Focus – Meet the Graduates.

Carolyn Delone introduced the Class of 2011 graduates to the Board of Regents.  The graduates are:


Deaven Tenski



Mark Hirvasalo

Drake Russell.  
Drake was not able to attend the meeting, but will be here for the commencement on Friday.

The Board of Regents congratulated the graduates on their accomplishments and wished them success in their future.

XII.
Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.


The next regular meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents is scheduled for Thursday, July 21, 2011 at the Early Childhood Program site in Albuquerque.  
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.
There were no questions.

C.
Supplementary Packet.

1.
Activity Fund Checklist – April 2011
There were no questions.

2.
General Fund Checklist – April 2011
There were no questions.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 1:38 p.m., Thursday, May 26, 2011.
(Approved 7/21/11)



(Approved 7/21/11)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Alicia McAninch, President


Linda M. Lyle


NMSBVI Board of Regents


Superintendent
Regular Meeting May 26, 2011   
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